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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

March 26, 2002

Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order @ 6:10 p.m.

Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Tom Maher, Chris Kemp, Wendy Smith and Richard Steinkopf.  Brigham Morgan arrived @ 6:16 pm.  Darrin Brandt, John Nielson, Missy Rudy were excused.  

City Staff:  

City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


Planning Assistant:
Jody Harris


City Engineer:

Korey Walker

Others present:  Debbie Hoogie, Diane Jacob, Jessa Schalich, Scott Kirkland, Mike Wren, Grant Gifford, Gardner Crane, Katie Johnson  

1.
Pledge of Allegiance:

Chris Kemp led the Commission and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:
Wendy Smith, Richard Steinkopf, Tom Maher, Chris Kemp are identified as the voting commissioners.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:



None.


4.
Report from City Council Member:

Shawn Warnke stated that the City Council tabled the Patterson request for extension of approval for Eagle Point condominium’s, due to the applicant was not present for the meeting.  Mr. Warnke stated that the other issue that was brought up during City Council was the evaluation of fees.  

5.
Agenda Items

A.
Nextel Cellular Tower, Annual Review-Conditional use Permit Review, Action Item


Katie Johnson with AT&T Wireless, explained that this cellular tower is located at 3962 North and 975 West which is a remote area of the City.  The site is general located near the City’s western boundary.  The applicant stated they were requesting a slight modification in the equipment that is currently installed within a shelter and the changing of antennas on the tower.  The alteration in the equipment will allow AT&T to operate 3G bandwidth, which will give customers a greater array of personal wireless services.  Katie Johnson stated that there will be virtually no visual impacts to the existing tower. Shawn Warnke noted that these modifications seem to be negligible and as such the DRC felt that it would be appropriate for the Planning Commission to recognize the modifications through their periodic review of the approved conditional use permit.
MOTION
Tom Maher moved that the Planning Commission allow the minor equipment modifications in the shelter and the changing of antennas of the Nextel and AT&T Cellular Tower located at 3962 North and 975 West based upon the following findings of facts:

1.  The proposed minor equipment modifications in the shelter and changing of antennas: does not significantly affect surrounding properties; does not affect the public welfare, and is not contrary to the achievements and objectives of the General Plan as required by Section 17.4 of the Development Code.


Wendy Smith seconded the motions.  Ayes; 4.  Nays; 0.  Motion passed.

C. Maintenance Facility Site for Golf Course, Site Plan Review, Public Hearing – Action Item

Shawn Warnke explained that this site is located on the eastern edge of the City on the Ranches Golf Course.  The maintenance facility is located next to the City’s electrical substation on the east side the power lines.   The site plan application includes the following uses: a golf course maintenance building that is approximately 4820 square feet; a restroom facility on the golf course; a sod farm that is approximately 1.31 acres; and Tasco Electrical Storage .95 acres in sizes.  Mr. Warnke continued explaining that the Ranches Master Development Agreement identifies and entitles this property for a golf course.  The proposed uses (golf course maintenance building, restroom, and sod farm) for the site plan application are consistent with the entitled use of a golf course. The Tasco Electrical Storage is also allowed by the development agreement.  Mr. Warnke continued in stating that there are a few DRC recommendations (which are noted in the motion). 

Korey Walker commented that one of the items was fire protection.  The proposed plan does not extend culinary water out to the Maintenance Facility Site.  Mr. Walker continued by stating they were waiting to hear from the Fire Chief on this issue.   Mr. Walker also commented that construction plans for the gas and phone line extensions that will be installed through Eagle Gate phase 4 be approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments.  Mr. Walker’s suggestion was that the utilities needed to be extended out from the building, towards the Eagle’s Gate phase.  If the Planning Commission is going to recommend approval to the City Council, utilities should be extended to Eagle’s Gate until that project is completed. 

Brigham Morgan inquired about the septic tank for this site, and if staff had any concerns of sepage to the surface.  Mr. Walker commented that in finalizing of this project would include a couple items.  The septic tank will need to be inspected and approved by the County, as for they are entity with authority over that issue.  Mr. Walker continued by stating he is hoping that some of these restroom facilities can be serviced with our sewer lateral, but some of the may not be.  

Richard Steinkopf inquired about the color of the building, and if it will be compatible with the area.  The Ranches informed the Commissioners that it would be a stone color, that blends into the surrounding background.  

Scott Kirkland offered some information to the Commissioners about the project, stating that there are a couple parcels that adjoins this project which have been removed from development at the moment.  Mr. Kirkland continued in stating that the connection road would go right by the entrance.  Mr. Kirkland finished by stating  that they were really looking for temporary occupancy until those other parcels are developed.  

Greg Neff informed the Commissioners about the culinary water with the restroom facilities.  Mr. Neff continued stating that the plan is to hook onto the existing irrigation system, which is on the golf course.  A filtration system will be provided for the sink in the restrooms.  Mr. Neff stated that you could wash your hands, use the restroom but no drinking water would be provided.   Discussion ensued.

MOTION
Wendy Smith moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the site plan application for the Maintenance Facility Site for Golf Course which includes the following facilities: a golf course maintenance building that is approximately 4820 square feet; a restroom facilities on the golf course, a sod farm that is approximately 1.31 acres; and Tasco Electrical Storage .95 acres in sizes to the City Council subject to the following conditions:

1. That construction plans for the gas and phone line extensions that will be installed through Eagle Gate phase 4 be approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments.
2. That the applicant receives approval from the County for a septic tank.
3. That the appropriate water rights are deeded to the City with the approval of the site plan. 
4. That storm water calculations based upon the correct design parameters noted in Section 4.040 of the City’s construction specifications are submitted.
5. That the dry utility demands for the facilities are submitted so that the City can calculate impact fees. 
6. That calculations for the sediment pond volume is submitted. 
7. That the location of restroom facilities, utility services, and proposed connections, and utility demands are submitted. 
8. That the Fire Chief review and approve fuel tanks and fire hydrants.
Richard seconded the motion.  Ayes; 4, Nays; 0.  Motion passed.




D.
Friday’s Station, Plat B, Final plat, Action Item


Removed from the agenda by the applicant.


E.
Porter’s Crossing South, Concept Plan, Discussion Item

Mr. Warnke presented Porter’s Crossing South, which is north of the preliminary approved Kiowa Valley and south of Porter’s Crossing. The proposed subdivision will be accessed from Porter’s Crossing Parkway (this section of parkway has yet to be constructed). Mr. Warnke continued in stating that Porter’s Crossing South is located on property that is currently not in the Ranches Master Development Plan.  The Ranches have submitted an amendment to their Master Development Plan to include this 20 acre parcel.  (This Master Development Plan amendment is tentatively scheduled for the April 9, 2002 Planning Commission.)  The Ranches have proposed in Master Development Plan Amendment that this property (R7 N4) be zoned for 70 single family dwelling units. 

Scott Kirkland addressed the Commissioners in stating that none of the lots are less than 60 feet wide.  As the property came in, The Ranches stated they wanted nothing less than 60.  Mr. Kirkland stated that the Ranches are representing an individual out of Denver, Colorado.  That individual has asked The Ranches to represent him as the processing party with the development.  Mr. Kirkland explained the island parks along Porter’s Crossing Parkway, and the reason being for them was that the houses along that road cannot have cars backing out onto that parkway.  

Brigham Morgan inquired about the turnouts from the island parks along Porter’s Crossing.  Discussion ensued.

B. Woodside Homes, Master Development Concept plan, Discussion Item

Shawn Warnke presented a land use concept plan application for Woodside Homes was submitted to the Planning Department.  The proposed project when complete will be 546 units on 177 acres for a density of 3 units per acres. Mr. Warnke continued by stating the Woodside Project is located north of State Road 73 in the Northeast corner of the City.  The property is currently outside of the City’s limits.  As a point of reference this parcel is west of the cement batch plant.  A large portion (160 acres) of the proposed project is outside the City’s current boundaries.  The applicant would need to submit an annexation petition prior to the processing of a master development plan.  The City does not have the authority to approve any development outside of City’s boundaries.  Thus, no entitlements or approvals may be granted by the Planning Commission until the City Council approves an annexation ordinance for this property.  

Mr. Warnke commented that this project most likely will be processed under the revised Development Code.  The Planning Department has requested that the applicant provide more information regarding the number of acres that will comprise the different housing products, the square footage of lots, and the minimum lot frontages.  This information will assist the Planning Department in performing a zoning analysis of the proposed project.  

Korey Walker addressed the Commissioners by stating that the overall traffic and accessibility with the neighboring properties appeared fine, but there are a few things that needed to be looked at.  Mr. Walker mentioned horizontal alignments and cul-de-sacs that exceed the maximum length that the code allows.  Mr. Walker also commented on some down sloping cul-de-sac.  When a large storm takes place typically, your piping system is designed for your 10-year storm, and your roads are intended to handle your 100-year storm and get it away from homes.  On the overall layout, Mr. Walker thought they utilized it the best way possible.  

Shawn Warnke also noted that the Allred parcel, is pending annexation into the City limits.  He is another developer who is interested in moving forward with this annexation process, and submitting a Master Development Plan.  Mr. Warnke added that the reason that this information is significant is that without that annexation, it creates a significant peninsula, which we are not allowed to do.  Brigham Morgan inquired about this issue, and about how the City Council and the applicant were planning to address this issue.  Discussion ensued.

Gardner Crane inquired if the City was going to require a secondary access to this development, with the current code.  Korey Walker stated that with the current code, they will require a secondary access to the 550 lots for safety and service liability.  Discussion ensued.

F. Rock Creek Condominium, Concept Plan, Discussion Item 

Shawn Warnke presented a concept plan application for the Rock Creek Condominium project, which the proposed project when complete will be 300 units on 20 acres for a density of 14.83. Rock Creek is located at the intersection of Pony Express Parkway and Ranches Parkway (north east corner). A portion of the proposed project extends beyond the City’s current eastern boundaries and outside of city limits.  However, this property is part of a pending Carlton Annexation and Master Development Plan Applications.  The City does not have the authority to approve any development outside of City’s boundaries.  Thus, no entitlements or approvals may be granted by the Planning Commission until the City Council approves an annexation ordinance for this property.  

Mr. Warnke continued by stating the Rock Creek project will comprise R1 N4 of the current Ranches’ Master Plan and R1 N31 of the proposed Ranches Master Development Plan (Carlton Amendment).  The R1 N4 is currently zoned as a Village Core with a residential component of 129 dwelling units on 16.1 acres (for a density of 8 dwelling units per acre) and 10 acres being dedicated as commercial.  Exhibit 7 of the Ranches Development Agreement identifies R1 N4 as a density gain zone.  This allows the applicant to move density over to this project if the proposed densities are compatible (see attachment from the Ranches Master Development Agreement).  The proposed R1 N31 of the Ranches Master Development Plan (Carlton Annexation) designates 60 dwelling units on 4.3 acres (for a density of 14.0 dwelling units per acre).  The applicant must have approved the transfer of a 111 units to this parcel to complete the project as proposed. 

Discussion ensued between Commissioners and staff about zoning, density for this project.

Korey Walker stated that he met with The Ranches, and the developer on accessibility to this project and ones in the future.  Mr. Walker’s suggestion to both developers was to install a road that went from Ranches Parkway, and through these developments back into this extension at Smith Ranch Road into the Carlton property.  Mr. Walker thought this idea would free up some of the transportation, and parking lot issues.

Grant Gifford addressed the Commissioners, and stated the buildings designed are three levels, with four units to a level.  The approximate square footage is 1200, with three bedrooms and two bathrooms.  Mr. Gifford commented that the appearance is comparison to Willow Springs Condominiums.  Mr. Gifford also mentioned there are three tot lots proposed, along with a sand volleyball courts and barbeque areas.  Mr. Gifford welcomed any comments or questions from the Commissioners.

Chris Kemp inquired about the outside design of the buildings.  Mr. Gifford stated that they want to use rock and stucco on one of the buildings, and rock and siding with the other building.  Mr. Kemp also commented on the location of this development, stating it was a good location for this type of project and thought that the developer could work with Mr. Walker on the suggestions he had. 

Wendy Smith asked Shawn Warnke if a three acre park was required for this development.  Grant Gifford stated there was a tremendous amount of open space throughout the project.  Mr. Warnke stated that with the Willow Springs project, they showed all the improvements they were making throughout the development.  Based upon the number of people and units, Korey Walker developed a spreadsheet with the requirements needed.  Mr. Warnke stated the Planning Commission approved the recreation plan, because they felt with all the improvements they had fulfilled.  Discussion ensued.

Richard Steinkopf inquired about the balconies in this development, and if they would have some storage area included with that.  Mr. Steinkopf was concerned that without the storage area, people would store their belongings on the balcony.

Brigham Morgan and Tom Maher had no additional concerns that were not already addressed.   

G. Autumn Ridge, Phase 1, Extension of Approval, Action Item
Shawn Warnke presented Autumn Ridge, Phase 1, Extension of Approval that is located The Autumn Ridge Development is located west of the Eagle Park Subdivision and north of Eagle Mountain Boulevard.  The Autumn Ridge, Phase 1 is comprised of 37 lots on 18.96 acres.  Mr. Warnke continued by stating he Planning Commission is required to review all proposals to extend approvals and make a recommendation to the City Council.  Upon receipt of the Planning Commission’s recommendation, the City Council reviews extension requests and makes a final decision on these applications.  If the City Council approves the extension is granted the City Attorney will be authorized to revise the development agreement.

Korey Walker stated that the DRC has met with the developer, and he is willing to accommodate all recommendations from staff.
MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved the Planning Commission recommend an extension of the approval of the Autumn Ridge, Phase 1 for one year from the City Council’s action subject to the following conditions:

1. That the development agreement notifies the developer that the City can only provide utilities if there is sufficient capacity. 

2. That there be a minimum of two feet between the top of the storm line and the asphalt (or that the storm water pipes are constructed out of reinforced concrete).
3. That storm drain lines are not located under the curb and gutter.

4. That there applicant receives the appropriate permits to cut the existing City street.

5. That engineer’s estimate (gas, phone, and electricity along with off-sites) be submitted for this project. 

6. That the alleys are signed as one ways.

7. That public utility easements (PUE) for gas, telephone, and electrical needed for the east side of Hunter Lane and north side of Cambridge are submitted. 

8. That plans for the off site telecommunication facilities are submitted. 

9. That electronic files of the utility drawings are submitted.

10. That the construction plans show locations of all lateral for sewer and water.

11. That fault indicators be installed for the electrical system as required by the Engineering and Public Works Departments.

12. That a better construction detail is submitted for the connection between Standford Drive and the Eagle Park Subdivision.

13. That curbs widths be constructed to 30” (instead of 24”).

14. That a detailed map is provided for the park area showing the equipment locations and how they will comply with the City’s park standards.

15. That all trail access meets ADA requirements.

16. That all utility systems are looped.

17. That there be twenty percent open space attributed to this project.  The master developer may deed over land in other areas of the project to comply with this standard.

18. That the native vegetation in the open space is not disturbed during the construction of the subdivision.

19. That street lights to be updated to the City’s specifications.

20. That all previous requirements of the original approval are required.
21. That dry utility plans be submitted and approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments according to the City’s adopted codes and standards.

22. That the developer becomes current on accounts receivable.

23. That Telecommunication Plans show one additional pair is added to pairs 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, and 12.  That the Telecommunication Plans show the pair counts in the correct order and the termination of the cross connect.  

24. That the developer pay future fees (including impact fees) as required by the City Council.  

25. That the applicant pays the processing fee for this application as adopted by the City Council. 

Chris Kemp seconded.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

H. Autumn Ridge, Phase 2, Extension of Approval, Action item
MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend an extension of the approval of the Autumn Ridge Phase 2 for one year from the City Council’s action subject to the following conditions:

1. That the development agreement notifies the developer that the City can only provide utilities if there is sufficient capacity. 

2. That there be a minimum of two feet between the top of the storm line and the asphalt (or that the storm water pipes are constructed out of reinforced concrete).
3. That storm drain lines are not located under the curb and gutter.

4. That there applicant receives the appropriate permits to cut the existing City street.

5. That engineer’s estimate (gas, phone, and electricity along with off-sites) be submitted for this project 

6. That the alleys are signed as one ways.

7. That public utility easements (PUE) for gas, telephone, and electrical needed for the east side of Hunter Lane and north side of Cambridge are submitted. 

8. That plans for the off site telecommunication facilities are submitted. 

9. That electronic files of the utility drawings are submitted.

10. That the construction plans show locations of all lateral for sewer and water.

11. That fault indicators be installed for the electrical system as required by the Engineering and Public Works Departments.

12. That there be twenty percent open space attributed to this project.  The master developer may deed over land in other areas of the project to comply with this standard.

13. That the native vegetation in the open space is not disturbed during the construction of the subdivision.

14. That curbs widths be constructed to 30” (instead of 24”).

15. That a detailed map is provided for the park area showing the equipment locations and how they will comply with the City’s park standards.

16. That all trail access meets ADA requirements.

17. That all utility systems are looped.  Autumn Ridge Phase 1 should be constructed prior to this subdivision. 

18. That street lights to be updated to the City’s specifications.

19. That all previous requirements of the original approval are required.
20. That dry utility plans be submitted and approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments according to the City’s adopted codes and standards.

21. That the developer becomes current on accounts receivable.

22. That the developer pay future fees (including impact fees) as required by the City Council. 

23. That there be a minimum of three telephone lines for each lot. Lots 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44, 45, and 46 do not have sufficient pairs.  That the Telecommunication Plans show the pair counts in the correct order.

24. That the applicant pays the processing fee for this application as adopted by the City Council. 




Chris Kemp seconded.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

I. Autumn Ridge, Phase 3, Extension of Approval, Action Item
MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend an extension of the approval of the Autumn Ridge, Phase 3 for one year from the City Council’s action subject to the following conditions:

1. That the development agreement notifies the developer that the City can only provide utilities if there is sufficient capacity. 

2. That there be a minimum of two feet between the top of the storm line and the asphalt (or that the storm water pipes are constructed out of reinforced concrete).
3. That storm drain lines are not located under the curb and gutter.

4. That there applicant receives the appropriate permits to cut the existing City street.

5. That engineer’s estimate (gas, phone, and electricity along with off-sites) be submitted for this project 

6. That the alleys are signed as one ways.

7. That public utility easements (PUE) for gas, telephone, and electrical needed for the east side of Hunter Lane and north side of Cambridge are submitted. 

8. That plans for the off site telecommunication facilities are submitted. 

9. That electronic files of the utility drawings are submitted.

10. That the construction plans show locations of all lateral for sewer and water.

11. That fault indicators be installed for the electrical system as required by the Engineering and Public Works Departments. 

12. That curbs widths be constructed to 30” (instead of 24”).

13. That a detailed map is provided for the park area showing the equipment locations and how they will comply with the City’s park standards.

14. That all trail access meets ADA requirements.

15. That all utility systems are looped. This subdivision is contingent upon Autumn Ridge, Phases 1-2 being constructed

16. That the native vegetation in the open space is not disturbed during the construction of the subdivision.

17. That there be twenty percent open space attributed to this project.  The master developer may deed over land in other areas of the project to comply with this standard.

18. That street lights to be updated to the City’s specifications.

19. That all previous requirements of the original approval are required.
20. That water valves be installed for the water system as required by the Engineering and Public Works Departments.

21. That dry utility plans be submitted and approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments according to the City’s adopted codes and standards.

22. That Telecommunication Plans have the correct number of pairs to each pedestal. That the Telecommunication Plans show the pair counts in the correct order and the termination of the cross connect.  

23. That the developer becomes current on accounts receivable.

24. That the developer pay future fees (including impact fees) as required by the City Council.  

25. That a temporary turnaround on Buttterfly Lane be constructed with a 60’ radius.

26. That the applicant pays the processing fee for this application as adopted by the City Council. 

Chris Kemp seconded.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

J. Autumn Ridge, Phase 4, Extension of Approval, Action Item
MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved  that the Planning Commission recommend an extension of the approval of the Autumn Ridge, Phase 4 for one year from the City Council’s action subject to the following conditions:

1. That the development agreement notifies the developer that the City can only provide utilities if there is sufficient capacity. 

2. That there be a minimum of two feet between the top of the storm line and the asphalt (or that the storm water pipes are constructed out of reinforced concrete).
3. That storm drain lines are not located under the curb and gutter.

4. That the applicant receives the appropriate permits to cut the existing City street.

5. That engineer’s estimate (gas, phone, and electricity along with off-sites) be submitted for this project. 

6. That the alleys are signed as one ways.

7. That public utility easements (PUE) for gas, telephone, and electrical needed for the east side of Hunter Lane and north side of Cambridge are submitted. 

8. That plans for the off site telecommunication facilities are submitted. 

9. That electronic files of the utility drawings are submitted.

10. That the construction plans show locations of all lateral for sewer and water.

11. That fault indicators be installed for the electrical system as required by the Engineering and Public Works Departments. 

12. That curbs widths be constructed to 30” (instead of 24”).

13. That a detailed map is provided for the park area showing the equipment locations and how they will comply with the City’s park standards.

14. That all trail access meets ADA requirements.

15. That all utility systems are looped. This subdivision is contingent upon the construction of phases 1-3 for the looping of utilities and a secondary access.

16. That there be twenty percent open space attributed to this project.  The master developer may deed over land in other areas of the project to comply with this standard.

17. That street lights to be updated to the City’s specifications.

18. That all previous requirements of the original approval are required.
19. That water valves be installed for the water system as required by the Engineering and Public Works Departments.

20. That dry utility plans be submitted and approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments according to the City’s adopted codes and standards.

21. That the developer becomes current on accounts receivable.

22. That the developer pay future fees (including impact fees) as required by the City Council.  

23. That the native vegetation in the open space is not disturbed during the construction of the subdivision.

24. That the cu-de-sacs and temporary turnarounds be construction with a 60’ radius.

25. That the sidewalk in front of lots 122-123 be increase from a 4’ to an 8’ (trail width) sidewalk.

26. That Dahl Drive and Hanson Way be divided to eliminate addressing conflicts.

27. That the skewed intersection for Orche and Dahl Street be corrected.

28. That the Sage Park Street that connects to Ochre Lane have the same right of way (ROW) widths.  No direct driveways access should be off 60’ ROW. 

29. That capacity for three phone lines for each lot is constructed.

30. That the applicant pays the processing fee for this application as adopted by the City Council.  
Chris Kemp seconded.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

6.
General Discussion/Questions:


None.

7.
Adjournment:

MOTION
Tom Maher moved to adjourn the meeting @ 7:27 p.m.  

Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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